

# CUSTODIAL TORTURE AND THE NEED FOR COMPREHENSIVE POLICE REFORMS

ARSHIYA SINGH



# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Ί.	ABSTRACT	1
2.	CONTEXT	1
3.	GAPS IN DATA	2
4.	LEGAL PROVISIONS	2
5.	STATUS OF SPECIFIC LEGISLATION	3
6.	POLICE BIAS	4
7.	CONCLUSION	5
8	BIBLIOGRAPHY	6

Cover Picture Courtesy: Sidheeq

If you have any suggestions, or would like to contribute, please write to us at contact@sprf.in.

© Social and Political Research Foundation™

# **ABSTRACT**

Custodial torture and deaths are rampant in India, with reports suggesting that an average of 1800 people have died in police custody each year between 2016-2018. Lack of adequate sensitisation or human rights education of police personnel, a severe lacuna of policies and laws to incriminate police officers for committing custodial violence, as well as prejudice and discrimination along lines of caste, tribe and social class are major contributors to the disease of custodial torture. This brief touches upon the severity of the situation, underscoring the need for governments at all levels to implement curative police reforms.

# CONTEXT

According to the Status of Policing Report 2019, three out of four police personnel justify being violent towards criminals and four out of five rationalise physically assaulting suspects during investigations to extract confessions (Common Cause and CSDS 2019: 131). Given the prevalence of such a mindset, it is not surprising that custodial deaths have become institutionally normalised in India's policing system. In 2019, the National Human Rights Commission (NHRC) registered 1723 total custodial deaths as compiled and reported by the National Campaign Against Torture (NCAT) Annual Report 2019 (UNCAT 2020: 6). On documenting 125 custodial deaths, the NCAT data revealed that 74.4% died due to alleged custodial torture by the police (ibid.). Moreover, a trend analysis of available data shows that only 5% of policemen have been convicted over 16 years (2000-16) for such deaths (Saxena 2020). The NHRC's Annual Report 2017-18 categorically states,

"Custodial violence and torture is so rampant in India that it has become almost routine...The Commission regards crimes like rape, molestation, torture, fake encounter in police custody as manifestations of a systemic failure to protect human rights of one of the most vulnerable and voiceless categories of victims" (NHRC 2018: 44).

# GAPS IN DATA

A deeper look at the nature of available data on custodial violence reveals vast inconsistencies. The table below compares the total number of custodial deaths recorded by the National Crime Records Bureau (NCRB) and those registered by the NHRC during 2016-2018.

TABLE 1: NUMBER OF CUSTODIAL DEATHS AS PER NCRB AND NHRC REPORTS DURING 2016-2017

Year	Total Custodial Deaths Recorded by NCRB	Total Custodial Deaths Registered by NHRC		
2016	92	1761		
2017	100	1784		
2018	70	1966		

SOURCE: NCRB 2016, 2017, 2018; NHRC 2017, 2018; UNCAT 2019.

Clearly, there is a high degree of discrepancy between data recorded by the two government agencies making it difficult to gauge the extent of custodial violence in the country. This also has major implications for any policy formulation on custodial violence and torture. The dismal state of data exists in consonance with the fact that there is a lack of effective legislation against custodial violence and torture.

# LEGAL PROVISIONS

The United Nations Convention Against Torture (UNCAT), which mandates a global prohibition on torture by monitoring governments and making them accountable, was signed by India in 1997, more than a decade after the Convention was adopted by the UN in 1984 (UNTC 1984). However, in the absence of a specific legislation that defines and lists punishment for torture, India is yet to ratify the convention. There are certain statutory and procedural provisions, most prominently Article 21 of the Constitution and Sections 330 and 331 of the Indian Penal Code (IPC), that address custodial violence and torture. However, these provisions have been found to be inadequate.

For instance, under the IPC 1860, an FIR can be filed against a police officer guilty of violence but the scope of this becomes limited as there is no mechanism for an independent investigation. Section 197 of the Criminal Procedure Code (CrPC) has been misused by not allowing FIRs to be filed against accused officer(s) (Kini 2019). Likewise, Section 49 of the CrPC and Section 46 of the Evidence Act 1872, among others, have proven to be insufficient as they do not address incidences of lethal torture (Roy and Shubham 2019).

In a landmark Supreme Court judgement in the case of DK Basu V. State of West Bengal (1996), the Court ruled in favour of the rights of the arrestee and against unauthorised arrests or detention, stating,

"Custodial death is perhaps one of the worst crimes in a civilised society governed by the Rule of Law. The rights inherent in Articles 21 and 22(1) of the Constitution (are) required to be zealously and scrupulously protected" (Anand 1996).

However, given the NHRC data mentioned previously and the rate of conviction of police officers involved, it seems the SC judgement hasn't had the desired effect. What is even more concerning, is that as per the State of Policing Report 2019, one out of five police personnel opine that killing dangerous criminals is better than a legal trial (Common Cause and CSDS 2019). Such findings suggest that a sui generis law on prevention of custodial violence and torture is urgently needed in India.

## STATUS OF SPECIFIC LEGISLATION

To address this serious lacuna, the central government introduced The Prevention of Torture Bill twice, in 2010 and again in 2017. The 2010 bill made torture by public servants (or with consent or knowledge of a public servant) a separate punishable offence defining it as "grievous hurt to any person or danger to life, limb or health (whether mental or physical) of any person" inflicted for the purpose of obtaining "information or confession". If found guilty, the public servant could be imprisoned for upto 10 years. The Bill also criminalised torture inflicted on grounds of "religion, race, place of birth, residence, language, caste or community" (lbid.). However, after being passed in the Lok Sabha, the Bill got stuck in the Rajya Sabha and eventually lapsed when the new government came to power in 2014 (Unny 2020).

Consequent to a writ petition filed by Dr Ashwani Kumar in 2016, to locate the status of the Bill against the backdrop of increasing custodial deaths, the 273rd Law Commission Report (2017) was released (CHRI 2018:3). The report stressed on immediate policy prioritisation to ratify the UNCAT and led to a new draft Prevention of Torture Bill (2017). Though this new Bill, with most of its provisions remaining the same as the 2010 bill, was referred to all states for inputs, only 8 states responded, reflecting reluctance on the part of governments at all levels in dealing with custodial torture (Unny 2020). A subsequent application by Dr Ashwani Kumar in the Supreme Court calling for implementation of the recommendations of the 273rd Law Commission and enactment of the 2017 Bill was dismissed by the Court stating that it cannot direct the legislature to enact a law (lbid.).

In any case, the 2010 Bill and its 2017 version exempt public servants from prosecution in cases of torture "inflicted in accordance with any procedure established by law". Such an exemption has tremendous potential to be misused by the police and other government agencies in the line of duty. This becomes a more serious concern when one considers the prevalence of bias among police personnel in the country when it comes to marginalised communities.

#### POLICE BIAS

The fault lines of caste and religion are ingrained in the Indian police system leading to selectivism and systematic victimisation of certain communities. While 50% of police personnel believe that Muslims are naturally prone to commit a crime, a third of them also feel the same way for Dalits and STs (Common Cause and CSDS 2019: 111). According to NCRB's Prison Statistics 2018, Muslims (19.7%), SCs (20.7%) and STs (10.8%) together accounted for 51.2% of undertrial prisoners in India (NCRB 2018:63-64). However, together they only constitute 39% of India's population as per Census 2011 indicating their overrepresentation in prisons (Tiwary 2016).

Many marginalised communities often face stereotyping and prejudice by police which furthers their vulnerabilities to custodial violence. For instance, the Pardhi and Adivasi Gondhs of MP are stigmatised as "habitual offenders", with the ambiguity of state law facilitating police persecution (Bokil and Sonavane 2020). Targeted killings have been well documented, as in the infamous Hashimpura incident of 1987, an appalling case of institutional bias that triggered the custodial deaths of 42 Muslim men in Uttar Pradesh (Basant 2017). The NHRC in 2017 reported systemic torture of 21 under-trial Muslim students in Bhopal Central Jail based on their religious identities (Panigrahi and Kaur 2018). A key factor aiding such institutional bias could be the fact that Muslims, Dalits and Tribal communities are underrepresented in the police force across most states. Lack of representation, particularly of Muslims is even more concerning in the case of states with higher incidences of custodial deaths as can be seen in table 2 below. Notably, in most states upto 50% of the reserved posts for SCs, STs and OBCs are lying vacant (Common Cause and CSDS 2019).

TABLE 2: REPRESENTATION OF MUSLIMS AND SC/STS IN THE POLICE FORCES OF TOP 5 STATES WITH REGISTERED CUSTODIAL DEATHS

State	Custodial Deaths/ Rapes registered in 2017-18 by NHRC	Percentage share of Muslims and SC/STs in Police force as per NCRB 2013 (latest year available)			Percentage share of Muslim and SC/ST population in the state as per Census 2011		
		Muslims	SCs	STs	Muslims	SCs	STs
UP	402	5.1	23.7	1.1	19.3	20.7	0.6
Maharashtra	144	3.8	12.7	8.3	11.5	11.8	9.3
West Bengal	143	8.5	20.1	5.9	27	23.5	5.8
Punjab	137	0.3	26.5	0	1.9	31.9	0
MP	121	3.3	16.1	15.6	6.6	15.6	21.1

SOURCE: NHRC 2018: NCRB 2013: CENSUS 2011

### CONCLUSION

Torture by police does not occur in isolation, but as a result of the absence of structural reform to hold state agencies accountable and apprise them of their primary duties as public servants. While ratification to the UNCAT and bringing in a new legislation for torture is a serious need, a lot more is required to address custodial violence comprehensively.

Police personnel in India lack adequate sensitisation in terms of human rights and key demographic realities of society. In fact, 12% of police personnel have never received any training in human rights or modern concepts of justice prevailing in the Indian context [ibid]. Thus, there is a need for an independent mechanism that can identify personnel requiring behaviour change interventions and reorient them to sensitivity training at an early stage. The Supreme Court directives for establishment of the Police Complaint Authority under Prakash Singh V. Union of India (2006) have not been fully complied by any state (Suparna and Gupta n.d.). The dismal working conditions of police – long working hours, low wages, physical and mental stress, and political pressure – may be contributing factors to police excesses. Prevention of custodial torture will become possible only when governments at all levels implement curative police reforms to uphold safety, security and a life of dignity for all citizens as promised by the Constitution of India.

### BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anand, D (1996). Shri D.K. Basu, Ashok K. Johri vs State Of West Bengal, State Of U.P on 18 December, 1996.

https://indiankanoon.org/doc/501198/

Bokil, Ameya and Nikita Sonavane, (2020). "Why Charan Singh Bolts His House From Inside And Out". *Article 14* May 29 2020.

https://www.article-14.com/post/why-charan-singh-bolts-his-house-from-inside-and-out-before-hesleeps

Census 2011.(n.d.). "Muslim Religion Census 2011." Accessed July 6, 2020 https://www.census2011.co.in/data/religion/2-muslims.html

Common Cause and CSDS, (2019). *Status of Policing in India Report 2019*. Common Cause, SCDS, Lokniti, Tata Trusts and Lal Family Foundation.

https://www.commoncause.in/uploadimage/page/Status\_of\_Policing\_in\_India\_Report\_2019\_by\_Common\_Cause\_and\_CSDS.pdf

Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative, (2018). *Strengthening Legal Protection Against Torture In India*. New Delhi, India: Commonwealth Human Rights Initiative.

https://www.humanrightsinitiative.org/download/1561620173UNCAT%20conference%20report.pdf

Jain, Suparna and Aparajita Gupta, (n.d.). "Building Smart Police In India: Background Into The Needed Police Force Reforms". *NITI Aayog.* 

https://niti.gov.in/writereaddata/files/document\_publication/Strengthening-Police-Force.pdf

Kini, Ashok, (2019). "[Section 197 CrPC] No Protection Of Sanction Where The Acts Are Performed Using The Public Office As A Mere Cloak For Unlawful Gains [Read Judgment]". *LiveLaw.in* December 8 2020. https://www.livelaw.in/top-stories/protection-of-sanction-under-prevention-of-corruption-act-not-available-to-retired-public-servant--150572\

Ministry of Social justice and Empowerment, (n.d.). "State/UT wise Sc Population, 2011." Accessed July 6, 2020.

http://socialjustice.nic.in/UserView/index?mid=76663

Ministry Of Tribal Affairs, (2013). Statistical Profile Of Scheduled Tribes In India 2013. Statistics Division, Ministry Of Tribal Affairs, Government of India.

https://tribal.nic.in/ST/StatisticalProfileofSTs2013.pdf

NCRB, (2016). *Crime in India - 2016.* National Crime Records Bureau, Ministry of Home Affairs. https://ncrb.gov.in/sites/default/files/Crime%20in%20India%20-%202016%20Complete%20PDF%20 291117.pdf

NCRB, (2017). *Crime in India 2017 - Volume 3*. National Crime Records Bureau, Ministry of Home Affairs. https://ncrb.gov.in/sites/default/files/Crime%20in%20India%202017%20-%20Volume%203.pdf

NCRB, (2018). *Crime in India 2018 - Volume 3.* National Crime Records Bureau, Ministry of Home Affairs. https://ncrb.gov.in/sites/default/files/Crime%20in%20India%202018%20-%20Volume%203.pdf

NCRB, (2018). *Prison statistics India 2018*. National Crimes Record Bureau, Ministry of Home Affairs. https://ncrb.gov.in/sites/default/files/PSI-2018.pdf

NHRC, (2017). *Annual Report 2016-2017.* National Human Rights Commission India. https://nhrc.nic.in/sites/default/files/NHRC AR EN 2016-2017.pdf

NHRC, (2018). *Annual Report 2017-2018*. National Human Rights Commission India. https://nhrc.nic.in/sites/default/files/NHRC\_AR\_EN\_2017-2018.pdf

Panigrahi, Chinmay Anand and Baljeet Kaur, (2018). "Jailbreak, Encounter, Torture: Cooking in Bhopal Central Prison". *The Citizen* November 11 2018.

https://www.thecitizen.in/index.php/en/NewsDetail/index/2/15496/Jailbreak-Encounter-Torture-Whats-Cooking-in-Bhopal-Central-Prison

Rath, Basant, (2017). "Remember Hashimpura Now, When Majoritarianism is Eroding Democracy". *The Wire* May 22 2017.

https://thewire.in/communalism/hashimpura-may-22-custodial-killings

Roy, Raja Reeshav and Ankit Shubham, (2018). "Anti-Torture Law In India: Urgent Need For A Legislation." *Indian Journal of Law and Public Policy.* 

https://ijlpp.com/anti-torture-law-in-india-urgent-need-for-a-legislation/

Saxena, Sudipti, (2020). "The Tuticorin Custodial Deaths and a long history of police brutality". *Bar and Bench* June 28 2020.

https://www.barandbench.com/columns/police-brutality-a-long-legal-history

The Prevention of Torture Bill, 2010.

https://www.prsindia.org/sites/default/files/bill\_files/prevention\_of\_torture\_bill\_2010.pdf

The Prevention of Torture Bill, 2017.

http://164.100.47.4/billstexts/rsbilltexts/AsIntroduced/torture-E-151217.pdf

Tiwary, Deeptiman, (2016). "Over 55 per cent of undertrials Muslim, Dalit or tribal: NCRB". *The Indian Express* November 1 2016.

https://indianexpress.com/article/india/india-news-india/over-55-per-cent-of-undertrials-muslim-dalit-or-tribal-ncrb-3731633/

http://www.uncat.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/06/INDIATORTURE2019.pdf

United Nations Treaty Collection, (1984). "Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment" Chapter V in *Human Rights*. UNTC. https://treaties.un.org/pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=IND&mtdsg\_no=IV-9&chapter=4&lang=en

Unny Mukund P., (2020). "Custodial Deaths: Revisiting Debate On Anti-Torture Law". *Livelaw.in* June 29 2020.

https://www.livelaw.in/amp/columns/custodial-deaths-revisiting-debate-on-anti-torture-law-159054?\_\_ twitter\_impression=true

